

Playing the Long Game

U.S. Counterterrorism Assistance for Lebanon

By Hardin Lang and Alia Awadallah August 2017



Playing the Long Game

U.S. Counterterrorism Assistance for Lebanon

By Hardin Lang and Alia Awadallah August 2017

Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 4 U.S. security assistance to Lebanon
- 8 Threat landscape
- 11 Lebanese counterterrorism actors
- 15 Lebanon's counterterrorism capabilities
- 21 Recommendations
- 24 Conclusion
- 25 About the authors and acknowledgments
- 26 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

During the last week of August 2017, the Lebanese government completed its largest counterterrorism operation in years, pushing Islamic State (IS) militants from the group's stronghold along the Lebanese border with Syria. As many as 7,000 soldiers from the Lebanese army and special operations forces took part. The offensive underscored Lebanon's contribution to the global counter-IS coalition and the key role that its military and security services have played in blocking the expansion of Sunni militant groups in the region.

None of this would be possible without the long-term support of the United States, which has quietly bolstered Lebanon's counterterrorism capabilities over the course of a decade. The cornerstone of the American effort has been a program to strengthen the Lebanese Armed Forces (LAF) that was launched after Syrian troops withdrew from Lebanon in 2005.² In particular, Lebanon's special operations community has made impressive strides in confronting the threat posed by Salafi-jihadi terror groups.

However, as the August operation also made clear, U.S. assistance has been far less successful in countering Hezbollah, Iran's most important nonstate ally.³ During the LAF offensive, Hezbollah simultaneously cleared IS positions from the Syrian side of the border in concert with the Syrian army. The LAF and Hezbollah then both declared supposedly separate ceasefires with the Islamic State on August 27.⁴ These ceasefires were followed by the exchange of the remains of captured Lebanese soldiers for the safe passage of Islamic State fighters and their families from Lebanon to the group's strongholds in eastern Syria.⁵

The Lebanese government has repeatedly denied any coordination with Hezbollah. However, events along the border make these claims increasingly implausible. Reports of such coordination undercut the LAF's standing and raise vexing questions for policymakers regarding the utility of U.S. security assistance to Lebanon. Indeed, the Trump administration's proposed fiscal year 2018 budget zeros out American military aid for the LAF—a decision made even before the beginning of recent operations.

However, despite real limitations and frustrations, it would be a mistake to abandon more than a decade of investment in a military the U.S. State Department considers "one of the most effective counterterrorism forces in the region." To do so would risk further empowering Hezbollah and its Iranian sponsors. Weakening the LAF would only allow Hezbollah to claim a greater role in the country's security. The result could threaten the country's delicate sectarian political balance and destabilize the country. This would be a far worse outcome than the current status quo, as unpalatable as it may be.

To better understand the value of U.S. counterterrorism and security assistance to Lebanon, a Center for American Progress research team visited Lebanon in May 2017 to interview a broad range of officials from the LAF, the Internal Security Forces, the General Security Directorate, the General Directorate of State Security, the U.S. and U.K. embassies, and other international interlocutors working in Lebanon. The objectives of the research team were to assess the threat landscape, identify strengths and weaknesses in counterterrorism capabilities, and explore the implications for U.S. counterterrorism strategy and operations.

The report focuses on the Lebanese government's ability to mitigate threats from Salafi-jihadi groups, and it only explores U.S. policy toward Hezbollah insofar as it is relevant to this focus. It argues against the Trump administration's proposed cuts to the LAF and suggests additional steps that it and Congress can take to strengthen Lebanon's counterterrorism capabilities, including:

- 1. Ensure continued Foreign Military Financing for Lebanon
- 2. Maintain support for the Lebanese Special Operations Forces
- 3. Leverage U.S. assistance for better counterterrorism coordination
- 4. Bolster assistance designed to strengthen state institutions and counter the influence of nonstate actors
- 5. Fund a feasibility study for the civilian counterterrorism court
- Call on Saudi Arabia to restore its \$4 billion security assistance package for Lebanon

The August offensive has shown that Lebanon remains an important player in the fight against the Islamic State. The Lebanese military is the most popular public institution in Lebanon and serves as a key foundation of the country's stability. While concern over the rising influence of Hezbollah is merited, pulling support for the Lebanese army will only serve to further empower the Iranian proxy at the expense of the country's legitimate institutions.

Building counterterrorism capacity in the Middle East

After the September 11, 2001, terrorist attacks, the United States reorganized its military, law enforcement, and intelligence agencies to confront transnational Salafi-jihadi terrorism. However, few U.S. security partners in the Middle East had the capability to find and eliminate Al Qaeda or other related terrorist groups on their own. If action needed to be taken against a threat, it fell to the United States to execute directly.

During the past 15 years, a great deal of work has been done to build the capacity of partners in the region to tackle these threats. The story of building partner counterterrorism capacity does not lend itself to headlines and often has been lost in the dramatic regional events of recent years. Nevertheless, significant progress has been made, and regional partners are now better-positioned to manage terrorist threats. The challenge for American policymakers is to understand

how these gains were made, identify the gaps that remain, and anticipate what will be possible over the next 15 years as terrorist threats continue to grow and evolve.

As part of a series of papers assessing U.S. efforts to build counterterrorism capacity with partners in the Middle East, this report focuses
on Lebanon and examines the effort in Lebanon. The cornerstone of
the U.S. strategy in Lebanon is a program to strengthen the Lebanese
Armed Forces and elements of the country's civilian security services,
which began after Syrian troops withdrew from Lebanon in 2005.
Over the past decade, the program has significantly strengthened
Lebanon's capacity to manage the threats from Salafi-jihadi and related terror groups. However, it has been far less successful in containing
Hezbollah, whose domestic political and military power significantly
complicates American policy.

U.S. security assistance to Lebanon

Background

U.S. security and counterterrorism assistance to Lebanon is part of a wider Lebanon policy that balances competing priorities. On the one hand, the United States seeks to shore up stability in Lebanon and ensure that the country does not slide back into civil war. That stability has recently been threatened by dysfunction in Lebanon's confessional political system, which distributes government power and positions proportionally among religious sects. The current confessional system dates back to the 1989 multiparty Taif Agreement. The agreement distributed power within the Lebanese political system to help end the country's 15-year civil war.

Hezbollah's influence in the confessional system and opposition to several presidential candidates recently left the country deadlocked and without a government for more than two years. Lebanon's stability is also threatened by a civil war in Syria and Hezbollah's sizable role in sustaining the regime of Syrian President Bashar al-Assad. This has flooded Lebanon with more than 1 million refugees⁸ and resulted in cross-border attacks by the Islamic State and a local Al Qaeda affiliate that have primarily targeted Lebanon's Shiite population.⁹

On the other hand, the United States seeks to mitigate the threat posed by Hezbollah to the United States, Israel, and other U.S. partners in the region. Hezbollah is a powerful Shiite militant group and political movement that serves as an Iranian proxy in Lebanon and the Middle East. ¹⁰ The United States has targeted the group's leadership outside Lebanon, ¹¹ but it has not directly confronted Hezbollah inside Lebanon. Most analysts and policymakers believe an overt confrontation inside Lebanon would risk plunging the country into internal conflict. Instead, the United States has used sanctions to disrupt Hezbollah's financial flows and sought to build up Lebanese state institutions that could serve as alternative and legitimate power centers. At the heart of this effort is the Lebanese Armed Forces.

FIGURE 1 Lebanon security aid, 2014–2018

Allocations for Lebanon by program*	2014	2015	2016	2017	2018*
Aviation Leadership Program	\$18,668	\$2,435	-	-	-
Combating Terrorism Fellowship Program	\$1,274,266	\$1,357,664	-	-	-
Cooperative Threat Reduction Program	\$10,663	\$5,212,941	-	-	-
Counterterrorism Partnerships Fund	\$0	\$48,338,039	_	_	-
Defense Institute of International Legal Studies	\$34,000	\$0	_	-	-
Defense Institutional Reform Initiative	\$1,368,364	\$0	_	-	-
Developing Countries Combined Exercise Program	\$235,106	\$185,610	_	-	-
Excess Defense Articles Program	\$0	\$0	_	-	-
Foreign Military Financing	\$74,999,000	\$84,117,000	\$85,900,000	\$105,000,000	\$0
International Military Education and Training	\$2,347,000	\$2,218,000	\$2,797,000	\$2,750,000	\$2,750,000
International Narcotics Control and Law Enforcement	\$13,894,000	\$10,000,000	\$10,000,000	\$10,000,000	\$6,250,000
Miscellaneous Department of State and Department of Defense Non-Security Assistance	\$0	\$0	-	-	-
Non-Security Assistance - Unified Command	\$0	\$0	_	-	-
Nonproliferation, Anti-Terrorism, Demining, and Related Programs (NADR)	\$4,760,000	\$4,960,000	\$4,760,000	\$5,760,000	\$9,820,000
Department of Defense Regional Centers for Security Studies	\$31,456	\$41,007	_	-	-
Section 1004 Counter-Drug Assistance	\$7,349,000	\$5,812,000	-	-	-
Section 1206 Train and Equip Authority	\$23,900,000	\$12,020,000	_	-	-
Section 1207 Security and Stabilization Assistance	\$0	\$0	-	-	-
Service academies	\$231,978	\$77,517	-	-	-
TOTAL	\$130,453,501	\$174,342,213	\$103,457,000	\$123,510,000	\$18,820,000

Possible pots of funding for security aid to Lebanon* ***

Levant Regional (Counterterrorism Partnerships Fund)	\$0	\$138,661,961	\$115,000,000	-	-
Middle East and North Africa Regional (NADR)	\$0	\$0	-	\$128,000,000	-
Section 1206 Train and Equip Authority	\$0	\$0	\$314,146,000	-	-
Section 333 Building Partner Capacity (Successor of the Section 1206 Train and Equip Authority)	\$0	\$0	-	\$270,218,000	\$347,223,000
Security Cooperation Programs (Successor of the Counterterrorism Partnerships Fund)	\$0	\$0	-	\$1,230,000,000	\$850,000,000

^{*} After fiscal year 2015, some data are unavailable either due to a lack of reporting or the absence of funding; these cells are marked with a hyphen (-).

^{**} All FY 2018 figures are based on administration requests.

^{***} Department of Defense allocations on a country level are not publicly available for most programs after FY 2015.

Source: Calculations based on data from Security Assistance Monitor, 2014-2018, available at security assistance.org (last accessed August 2017).

The United States launched a support program for the LAF after the withdrawal of Syrian forces in 2005. At the time, according to former Pentagon official David Schenker, "the Bush administration did not believe the LAF would be able to supplant Hizballah (sic) anytime soon."12 While U.S. officials hoped the LAF might eventually balance Hezbollah's influence, the support program was designed primarily to create military and special forces units capable of containing the domestic terror threats posed by Salafi-jihadi and other Sunni Muslim extremists. 13 This was viewed as critical to preventing terrorist groups from developing a strong presence in Lebanon, which could pose a threat to Israel and other regional allies.

Between 2006 and 2013, the United States provided "72 percent of overall military aid to Lebanon,"14 and roughly \$1.4 billion in assistance from 2005 to 2016.15 By 2015, Lebanon had become the fifth-largest recipient in the world of U.S. Foreign Military Financing (FMF). 16 For an overview of U.S. security assistance to Lebanon, see Figure 1 on p. 5 and the text box below.

Overview of U.S. security assistance to Lebanon

U.S. security assistance to Lebanon supports equipment, training, and counterterrorism capacity building for the LAF and Lebanese security agencies. Key examples of each assistance category are provided below.

Training:

- In 2017, Lebanon was the third-largest recipient of International Military Education and Training (IMET) assistance in the Middle East and North Africa.¹⁷ IMET funding supports courses at U.S. military institutions for foreign security personnel. In addition to exposing Lebanese personnel to U.S. military training and doctrine, the goal of IMET courses is to "build capacity in key areas, increase the professionalization of forces, promote western values, and build lasting military-to-military relationships."18
- The United States supports a training program inside Lebanon for the LAF and special operations forces, including assistance for the Lebanese Special Forces School.¹⁹

Equipment and weapons:

- Procurement and sustainment of fixed wing and rotary military aircraft.²⁰ The United States is also providing aircraft for close air support to Lebanon, likely with financing by Saudi Arabia.²¹
- Munitions and weapons procurement for border regiments, special operations, and infantry brigades. This includes air-to-ground missiles, shoulder-fired rockets, precision artillery, small arms, and ammunition.22
- Procurement and sustainment of vehicles to transport LAF troops around Lebanon, especially through difficult terrain.²³

Border security and counterterrorism:

- Capacity building and technical assistance for Lebanese border security forces to prevent the flow of terrorists and arms across Lebanese borders.24
- Efforts to modernize the LAF and strengthen its capacity to "detect, interdict and ... repel extremist groups and efforts to destabilize Lebanon."25

The specter of Hezbollah

Critics of U.S. security assistance to Lebanon have long worried about Hezbollah's penetration of the LAF. As one international journalist in Beirut described it, "The relationship between Hezbollah and the LAF is complex. They have to coexist. Hezbollah is the most powerful but lets everyone get on with their lives if it isn't threatened."²⁶

With the resolution of Lebanon's political crisis last October, which saw Christian leader and former LAF commander Michel Aoun assume the presidency, this concern became more acute. President Aoun is a political ally of Hezbollah, and his election was facilitated by a significant weakening of the pro-Western and anti-Hezbollah March 14 political coalition. ²⁷ The coalition consists primarily of Sunni Muslim and Christian political parties and includes Prime Minister Saad Hariri's Future Movement party. ²⁸ This shift in political power draws into question the ability of state institutions such as the armed forces to operate independently of Hezbollah. Indeed, critics also highlight reports that the LAF and Hezbollah may even share weaponry. ²⁹

But those closest to U.S. security and counterterrorism programs for Lebanon tell a different story. In interviews with the authors, both military and civilian officials overseeing American security assistance in the United States and those in the field insisted that Hezbollah has not compromised the independence of the LAF.³⁰ Several current and previous U.S. officials note that the LAF has a "sterling" reputation for end-use monitoring of equipment and weapons. This means that the Lebanese government: 1) does not transfer articles without prior U.S. consent; 2) uses articles for the intended purpose; and 3) provides the same level of security as the U.S. government would provide for the same articles.³¹ These officials were highly skeptical that Hezbollah could have acquired any LAF weapons supplied by the United States.³² Moreover, Gen. Joseph Votel, commander of U.S. Central Command, underscored his overall confidence in the LAF during a recent visit to Beirut.³³

Threat landscape

Senior U.S. counterterrorism and special operations officials told the authors that their Lebanese counterparts are some of the best in the region.³⁴ These forces are arrayed against significant existing and potential threats inside Lebanon and emanating from across the border in Syria. Like its neighbors, Lebanon juggles threats to its security and stability beyond terrorism, including an overburdened economy and influence from regional powers with competing interests. Taken together, these threats constitute a series of interlocking challenges for Lebanon to address to preserve its stability.

Hezbollah

Hezbollah is "the most capable terrorist group" in Lebanon.³⁵ The group is suspected of carrying out at least one major terrorist attack last year in downtown Beirut. 36 Hezbollah continues to receive significant support from Iran and to stockpile arms, which it justifies by claiming the mantle of "resistance" to Israel. It bears significant responsibility for the major threats facing the country. This has been particularly true since the beginning of the recent Syrian conflict. Hezbollah's large-scale military support of the Assad regime has prolonged the conflict and increased the number of refugees flowing into Lebanon. Hezbollah's behavior has also aggravated sectarianism in Lebanon and made the country a target for Sunni militants and extremists. Finally, Hezbollah plays a role in weakening the Lebanese government and military and undermining their ability to keep the country secure.

Infiltration of the Syrian refugee population

Lebanese and international interlocutors all agreed that the presence of more than 1 million Syrian refugees in Lebanon poses one of the biggest direct threats to the country's security and stability. All Lebanese security agencies highlighted infiltration of the refugee population by the Islamic State, Al Qaeda, or other extremist

groups as the principal security challenge. Refugee camps such as Ain al-Hilweh and cities with major refugee populations such as Arsal were of major concern.³⁸ These concerns have been reinforced by several attacks executed by Sunni extremists in Lebanon over the past year in and around Syrian refugee camps.³⁹ The LAF has also reportedly disrupted a number of attacks targeting Beirut and surrounding areas.

Radicalization of the Syrian refugee population and tension with the Lebanese population

The presence of the refugee population also poses a long-term challenge because refugees could be vulnerable to radicalization over time. 40 Because most refugees live in very poor conditions, they could be susceptible to recruitment by extremist and terrorist organizations. Lebanese security officials pointed to the history of radicalization among the Palestinian refugee population, which faced challenges similar to those of Syrian refugees. 41 After 20 years in Lebanon, Palestinian refugee camps became hubs for militants, who then challenged the government and played a role in sparking the civil war in 1975. 42 The number of Syrian refugees has far outstripped the number of Palestinian refugees, and there is little reason to believe that they will return to Syria in the foreseeable future. The higher number of Syrian refugees and the resulting challenges could result in radicalization more quickly than in the Palestinian refugee population. Further, there is growing resentment against refugees in Lebanon because of their burden on the country's economy and infrastructure, creating tensions and escalating the risk of radicalization.⁴³

Cross-border attacks

Lebanese and U.S. security officials remain deeply concerned about the ability of the Islamic State and other extremist organizations to launch attacks from the border area with Syria. In recent years, terrorists from the Islamic State and Al Qaeda Syrian affiliates have demonstrated the ability to plan and execute complex and deadly suicide attacks in Beirut and along the border from their bases of operation inside Syria. 44 Attacks in Lebanon reached a low between 2009 and 2011 then began to increase, spiking in 2014 with the rise of the Islamic State. These attacks by Sunni militants have largely targeted the LAF and members of the civilian security forces, 45 as well as Shiite neighborhoods—presumably in retaliation for Hezbollah's support for the Assad regime. However, recent efforts by the LAF and the internal security services to secure the border have significantly lowered that threat. The offensive against the Islamic State in the Arsal area is the latest and most significant LAF operation to mitigate the threat emanating from Syria.

Lebanese extremists

The Sunni jihadi group Fatah al-Islam remains active, if diminished in its capabilities. Roughly 1,000 Lebanese citizens are thought to have fought for Sunni Islamist militant groups in Syria and Iraq, 46 and they could pose a threat upon their return to Lebanon. In addition, radicalization in Palestinian refugee camps via groups such as Jamaat Jund al-Sham also remains a threat. In recent months, clashes in Ain al-Hilweh and Bourj el-Barajneh Palestinian refugee camps resulted in multiple casualties.⁴⁷ Moreover, the Islamic State is estimated to have hundreds of Lebanese supporters clustered around Tripoli, 48 not to mention Al Qaeda's Syria affiliate, which is thought to have a footprint—albeit a much smaller one—in northern Lebanon.

Lebanese counterterrorism actors

Arrayed against these threats are Lebanon's main counterterrorism agencies, which include the Land Border Regiments and Lebanese Special Operations Forces within the Lebanese Armed Forces, the civilian Internal Security Forces, the General Security Directorate, and the General Directorate of State Security. The United States and European countries have provided critical support to these agencies in varying degrees. However, it is unclear how U.S. support for the LAF and civilian agencies would be affected by the Trump administration's proposed budget cuts.

Lebanese Armed Forces

The regular LAF plays a key role in the country's counterterrorism strategy. In addition to its special operations units, the LAF's Land Border Regiments shoulder significant responsibilities in defending Lebanese territory from incursions by the Islamic State and other Salafi-jihadi groups operating from Syrian territory. In 2013 and 2014, for instance, more than 100 people were killed and hundreds more wounded in over a dozen suicide bombing attacks on Shiite-populated areas across Lebanon. 49 Since these attacks, Lebanese Hezbollah has asserted control over the Syrian side of the border. On the Lebanese side of the border, the LAF is increasingly taking on responsibility for defending Lebanese communities.

The United States and the United Kingdom have both provided support to LAF Land Border Regiments to secure the border. As part of this commitment, since 2012, the UK has been assisting the LAF, through the Rapid Land Border Security Assistance Project, to establish and mentor the LAF Land Border Regiments (LBRs). The mission of the LBRs is to observe, identify, deter and deny activities by illegal armed actors in the near border areas, in line with agreed international human rights standards. Between 2012 and 2015 around £26m of Conflict Pool and Conflict Security Stability funds were allocated to provide observation, protection, mobility and communications equipment to 1, 2, and 3LBRs, and to establish the lead elements of a 4th LBR, as well as a programme of training and

mentoring. As part of this commitment, since 2012, the UK has been assisting the LAF, through the Rapid Land Border Security Assistance Project, to establish and mentor the LAF Land Border Regiments (LBRs). The mission of the LBRs is to observe, identify, deter and deny activities by illegal armed actors in the near border areas, in line with agreed international human rights standards. Between 2012 and 2015 around £26m of Conflict Pool and Conflict Security Stability funds were allocated to provide observation, protection, mobility and communications equipment to 1, 2, and 3LBRs, and to establish the lead elements of a 4th LBR, as well as a programme of training and mentoring. The United Kingdom has been particularly active in its support and committed to spending more than £26 million from 2016 to 2018 to provide observation, protection, mobility, and communications equipment to the 1st, 2nd, and 3rd Land Border Regiments and establish the lead elements of a fourth regiment, in addition to a program of training and mentoring. The fourth regiment is now deploying between the towns of Masnaa and Arsal in northeast Lebanon, one of the most sensitive areas on the border with Syria. In particular, Arsal faces a sizable presence of Sunni extremists from the Islamic State and Hay'at Tahrir al-Sham groups. Traditionally protected by Hezbollah fighters, the 4th Land Border Regiment is now asserting state control in this region as Hezbollah units withdraw.⁵⁰

Lebanese Special Operations Forces

Composed of four main regiments, the Lebanese Special Operations Forces (LSOF) are responsible for critical and high-risk counterterrorism operations in Lebanon. The 1,500-person Lebanese Ranger Regiment is the largest and most well-known LSOF unit. Built around five mechanized infantry companies, three mountain companies, and an armor company, the Ranger Regiment serves as Lebanon's national strategic reserve force. Consisting of five combat infantry companies, one armored company, an artillery battery, and a support company, the 1,100-person Air Assault Regiment serves as a strategic mobile reserve force. The regiment can conduct reconnaissance, raids, ambushes, long-range patrols, and search and rescue missions. The 1,080-person Marine Commando Regiment trained in combat dive operations, underwater demolition, maritime counterterrorism, and interdiction—provides the LAF a maritime special operations capability. Finally, the Counter-Sabotage Regiment, commanded by LAF Military Intelligence, plays an important role in the military's counterterrorism mission.⁵¹

LSOF elements have been the focus of U.S. foreign-internal defense missions for years, mainly in the form of joint combined exercises for training and counternarcoterrorism operations. U.S. support for the LSOF is led by Special Operations Command (Forward) - Lebanon and has provided training and infrastructure improvements to the LSOF that have helped make the regiments some of the most capable special operations forces in the region. This program was increased following the 2007 Nahr al-Bared Palestinian refugee camp conflict, which exposed significant limitations in the LAF's ability to conduct counterterrorism operations.⁵²

Over the past few years, U.S. support has focused on building LSOF capability to manage information, build target packages, and plan and execute operations. The LSOF now has basic surveillance platforms—ScanEagle drones—and its American counterparts are working to supply it with attack helicopters, close air support aircraft, and armored vehicles.

Internal Security Forces

The Internal Security Forces (ISF) is Lebanon's national police force, with roughly 500 regional offices across the country.⁵³ Although formed to handle general security responsibilities, including maintaining public order, protecting individuals and property, and ensuring the implementation of security laws, 54 ISF leadership considers the agency to be at the front lines of counterterrorism operations and a civilian counterpart to the LSOF.55 The ISF has a number of mobile units, a rapid-reaction battalion, and a special operations unit known as the Panthers (Al Fouhoud).⁵⁶ International experts single out the ISF's information branch as capable, highly motivated, and well-suited to urban operations and intelligence gathering.⁵⁷

The ISF has received support from both the United States and the United Kingdom and has significantly expanded its capabilities over the past decade. A former senior ISF official told the authors that after the withdrawal of Syrian forces from Lebanon, "the ISF was almost in shambles. We had no equipment, and no capabilities to face threats."58 The United States has sought to improve the ISF's capabilities through a range of training and mentoring programs, the provision of equipment, the development of a secure communications radio system, and the construction of training facilities. 59 The United Kingdom has a significant counterterrorism support package for the ISF's information branch, and British officials were highly complimentary of the unit's capabilities, giving it credit for largely mitigating the jihadi threat in Beirut.⁶⁰

General Security Directorate

The General Security Directorate (GSD) controls all entry and exit points into and out of Lebanon and monitors foreigners in the country. 61 The GSD presents itself as the primus inter pares civilian agency responsible for counterterrorism. In interviews with the authors, its leadership underscored that unlike other civilian agencies, the GSD possesses the legal mandate for counterterrorism. Leaders highlighted the high level of coordination with the LAF and the LSOF, noting that the GSD shared significant amounts of intelligence with the LAF and assisted in setting counterterrorism priorities and targets.⁶²

GSD leadership claimed, in interviews, to work closely with the FBI and U.S. intelligence agencies, as well as to have received a considerable amount of U.S. training.⁶³ The head of the GSD was a former commander of the LSOF's Ranger Regiment and claimed to have built a similar, albeit smaller and less capable, unit inside the GSD.⁶⁴ In response to the threat of refugee infiltration, the GSD has increased security at airports and border crossings and implemented new measures to detect counterfeit passports.⁶⁵

General Directorate of State Security

The General Directorate of State Security (GDSS) gathers intelligence and conducts counterintelligence operations in Lebanon. 66 Until a few months ago, the GDSS had been largely inactive for several years with minimal funding, but the agency appears to be working to get back on its feet. In interviews with the authors, its senior leaders seemed eager to expand the agency; train and equip its new strike force; and build relationships with international partners, including the United States. GDSS officials also expressed an interest in coordinating more closely with other Lebanese security agencies.⁶⁷

Lebanon's counterterrorism capabilities

The strengths

Despite numerous challenges, Lebanon's counterterrorism institutions retain several strengths and areas of potential.

The LAF as a credible state institution

Important progress has been made over the past 10 years to build the Lebanese Armed Forces into a capable and credible national institution. It remains an open question if the LAF will ever be able to serve as a sufficient counterweight to Hezbollah's growing military and political influence in the coming decades. However, the U.S. officials and experts interviewed believe that the program has shown enough promise to warrant the continued investment.

While Hezbollah maintains military superiority relative to the LAF, the Lebanese military's capabilities have grown significantly. The LAF is increasingly capable of managing threats to internal security and stability, including threats emanating from the Islamic State, Al Qaeda, and other extremist groups across the border in Syria. Furthermore, the LAF is respected by international partners and enjoys the highest rating of any state institution among the Lebanese people⁶⁸—due in part to the perception that it is somewhat less sectarian than the country's other security institutions.

Gen. Joseph Aoun, the new commander of the LAF, enjoys wide respect among U.S. military officials who focus on Lebanon. Prior to assuming command, he led the 9th Infantry Brigade, a unit with significant combat experience. Gen. Aoun is rumored to be shaking up the senior military leadership and filling key senior positions with competent officers who have fought with him, even if those appointments run counter to the traditional confessional balance of Lebanese politics. In at least one case, Hezbollah reportedly tried but failed to challenge one of these appointments. 69

The LSOF as a highly capable force

U.S. officials now consider Lebanese Special Operations Forces regiments as among the best in the region, ranking below only the Emirati and Iraqi special operations units. While the Ranger Regiment has the longest record of U.S. assistance and broad international recognition, interlocutors described the Counter-Sabotage Regiment as the most effective, astute, and surgical element, exhibiting "a degree of restraint we don't see with other units." Otherwise known as the Moukafaha, a senior U.S. Special Forces officer noted that the Counter-Sabotage Regiment is among the most active counterterrorism units in the LAF, carrying out multiple operations on a monthly basis.⁷¹ Ironically, the Moukafaha reportedly does not receive the same level of dedicated support inside the LAF as other special operations forces units due to the fact that it reports through Lebanese Military Intelligence (G-2).⁷²

Senior U.S. officials underscore that Lebanon's civilian security agencies—and not the LSOF—are on the day-to-day counterterrorism front lines.⁷³ Since members of LSOF units—specifically the Ranger Regiment, are frequently recruited to train and lead other LAF units or civilian agency departments, U.S. assistance to LSOF units amplifies American influence throughout Lebanon's security institutions. Moreover, U.S. and Lebanese officials expressed confidence in the independence and trustworthiness of LSOF units compared with other components of the LAF, indicating that LSOF units remain mostly insulated from politicization and Hezbollah influence.

U.S. officials involved in the training effort point to the high degree of motivation, commitment, and creativity of their local partners as a key ingredient in the success of the program. One official noted that "the Lebanese special forces regiments are hungry" and willing to take the initiative on internal counterterrorism operations. 74 The same official attributed this commitment to the existence of a serious domestic threat to stability posed by Salafi-jihadis.⁷⁵

Unique role of the LSOF in supporting UNSCR 1701

One of the more creative initiatives in recent years has been the use of LSOF units to strengthen conventional LAF units deployed in southern Lebanon in accordance with U.N. Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1701. That resolution calls on the Lebanese government to extend its authority over all its territory through its legitimate armed forces. 76 Unfortunately, efforts to disarm

Hezbollah and deploy the LAF in the country's south have fallen short of the mark.⁷⁷ To improve the implementation of UNSCR 1701, the United States has supported the creation of the LSOF long-term training teams to build the capacity of conventional LAF brigades stationed in the south. U.S. special operations forces have assisted the Lebanese Special Forces School in developing these mobile training teams, which are then deployed to train other LAF units.⁷⁸

The ISF as an area of potential

After the LAF, the Internal Security Forces are the most promising and credible security agency in Lebanon. The agency is the second-most widely trusted institution after the LAF, and its expansive presence across the country makes it a key player in addressing terrorist threats. While one survey puts Lebanese citizens' trust in the ISF at around only 40 percent, this support varies dramatically by district—with some districts indicating 90 percent trust in the agency.⁷⁹ The same survey also revealed that "[t]he presence of an ISF station generally reduces people's perception of security risks."80 In addition, the ISF's relatively advanced surveillance capabilities can be used to monitor the activities of Hezbollah and other terrorists in Lebanon.⁸¹ Combined with its expansive presence in Lebanon, this capability makes the ISF a critical player in Lebanon's counterterrorism efforts.

One especially promising U.S.-supported ISF program emphasized community policing to increase trust of the ISF among locals. In the first 12 months of the project's implementation in the Ras Beirut neighborhood, the local crime rate was reduced 40 percent.⁸² While community policing is often used to address common crime, it has proven effective in counterterrorism efforts and efforts to counter violent extremism in the United Kingdom and elsewhere. 83 The ISF's focus on engaging and earning the trust of the community could reap great benefits in Lebanon, where mistrust of government institutions and other confessional groups remains quite high.

The gaps and challenges

Political limitations

External observers and members of other Lebanese security services consider LSOF regiments to be independent and highly capable in managing threats posed by Salafi-jihadis to Lebanon's internal security. However, these regiments are not completely insulated from Hezbollah's influence. Hezbollah's prominent role within the Lebanese political system precludes LSOF regiments from engaging in external or expeditionary operations against the Islamic State, Al Qaeda, or other terrorist organizations operating across the border in Syria. Reportedly, there is a clear understanding between the LAF and Hezbollah that the LAF will not engage in external operations. 84 Instead, Hezbollah has led recent operations against IS and Al Qaeda militants in Syria, seemingly in coordination with the Lebanese military.⁸⁵

Dependence on international aid

As of 2017, Lebanon does not have a dedicated budget for the LAF.86 While civilian security agencies do receive funding from the state, they remain largely dependent on foreign equipment and technical assistance. The United States provides almost all military support for Lebanon, with the remainder provided by the United Kingdom and other European partners. In 2013, Saudi Arabia pledged \$4 billion in security assistance to Lebanon, mainly in the form of purchasing French equipment for the military. This was suspended in 2016 after the Lebanese government failed to condemn attacks on Saudi diplomatic missions in Iran. 87 The withdrawal of Saudi support reflected a perceived growth in Hezbollah's influence over the Lebanese government. However, Saudi disengagement left a gap that required other partners, including the United States, to step in to minimize increased patronage from Iran.

There does not appear to be a path for solving Lebanon's aid dependency in the near future. Although the Lebanese Parliament has discussed providing limited dedicated funding for the LAF, the country has one of the highest debt to gross domestic product ratios in the world. $^{\rm 88}$ This makes it highly unlikely that it will be able to support the LAF at the levels required to keep the country secure.

Gaps in capabilities

Although the LAF and Lebanon's civilian security agencies have improved tremendously since 2005, they still require new equipment and training to address constantly evolving threats. For instance, the United States is currently working with the ISF to address the agency's need for a secure communications system to connect its roughly 500 offices across the country.⁸⁹ In addition, the ISF seeks additional support to upgrade its facilities, equipment, and technical capabilities, including helicopters and a new agency headquarters. In interviews with the authors, GSD officials expressed satisfaction with the level of training assistance from the United States but stressed the need for more technical equipment and assistance to combat terrorism, with cell phone intercept capability their highest priority.90

GDSS officials outlined two major areas of need to help the agency get back on its feet. The first was support, training, and equipment for the agency's new counterterrorism strike force, including training and equipment for the sniper and assault teams as well as training on close-quarters combat. Second, the broader agency needs technical equipment, most notably a cell phone interception system and a secure communications system. Other GDSS equipment needs include closedcircuit TV cameras, a forensics lab, and equipment for investigation rooms.⁹¹

All agencies' capabilities are also negatively affected by the pressure of containing the numerous and diverse terrorist threats facing Lebanon. The U.S. Department of State's 2016 Country Reports on Terrorism noted, "Despite notable counterterrorism successes in 2016, the law enforcement capacity of these agencies was overstretched due to the magnitude of the country's terrorism-related threats."92

Lack of coordination

There appears to be significant duplication of effort among the Lebanese state institutions involved in counterterrorism operations. While certain agencies claim a stronger legal mandate for their counterterrorism role, the military and most civilian security agencies appear to be engaged in counterterrorism due to the nature and scope of the terrorist threat. The involvement of all agencies also results in part from Lebanon's confessional division of power, and, particularly from the delegation of each agency's leadership to a member of a particular religious confession.⁹³

There is no formal mechanism or process to coordinate and deconflict counterterrorism operations across Lebanon's military and civilian agencies. These agencies do not carry out joint operations or voluntarily share information unless it is essential. As one senior international security official noted in an interview with the authors, "We're years away from any sort of coordinating body."94 Agency heads acknowledge the lack of coordination but attribute it to what they call "healthy" interagency competition. 95 Coordination does occur when a given agency does not have the capability to manage a specific threat and turns to peer agencies for support, or when multiple agencies are tracking the same threat and are forced to deconflict. Informal coordination also takes place through personal relationships across agencies.

Counterterrorism and the judiciary

The lack of a specialized civilian court responsible for terrorism cases remains a problem. Instead, almost all terrorism cases are adjudicated in a military tribunal. Human rights organizations and lawyers have expressed concern about a lack of due process and transparency involved in military courts, as well as higher rates of torture than in civilian court systems. 96 An initial three to four days of detention before lawyers and organizations have access to prisoners is of particular concern for torture and abuses.⁹⁷

With a rising number of civilians arrested on terrorism charges in Lebanon, specifically among refugee populations, this dynamic is especially troubling. During the raid on a refugee camp in Arsal, for instance, the LAF detained four Syrian men for interrogation. It later released a statement that all four detainees died before interrogation as a result of chronic illness aggravated by weather conditions.98 Human rights groups have harshly criticized the statement and called for a full and transparent investigation into the deaths of the detainees. 99 These types of abuses could jeopardize U.S. military funding for Lebanon by violating the "Leahy Law," which prohibits U.S. assistance to security forces if there is "credible information that such unit has committed a gross violation of human rights." ¹⁰⁰

A number of organizations and politicians have called for the elimination of the military tribunal and the establishment of specialized civilian courts.¹⁰¹ The United Kingdom has also expressed interest in providing technical assistance, such as trainings for judges, to support reform of the court system. 102 However, one interviewee in Lebanon claimed that the tribunal system remains in place due to support from Hezbollah.¹⁰³

Recommendations

Ensure continued Foreign Military Financing for Lebanon

Congress should move swiftly to ensure that Lebanon continues to receive Foreign Military Financing. The United States has been largely successful in building the Lebanese Armed Forces' counterterrorism forces to protect the country against Salafi-jihadi threats. But the Trump administration's FY 2018 budget request cuts military and security assistance to Lebanon by 80 percent from FY 2016 levels.¹⁰⁴ This would weaken the LAF's capabilities and readiness. Specifically, it would prevent the LAF from covering its operating costs and procuring badly needed new equipment. 105 Senior American military and diplomatic officials fear that such cuts would create new space for Hezbollah and Iran to grow its sphere of influence in Lebanon. 106

Instead of scaling back its support for the LAF, the United States should leverage its security assistance to discourage coordination between the LAF and Hezbollah. In light of recent operations, Congress could request a joint semiannual report on LAF-Hezbollah coordination by the Department of Defense and the Department of State. The United States should also beef up the enforcement of Leahy vetting in Lebanon. Leahy vetting can be used to identify individuals or units that are coordinating with or supporting Hezbollah and to impose sanctions as necessary.

Maintain support for the Lebanese Special Operations ForcesThe United States should maintain and consider increasing its support for the LSOF. While U.S. officials describe the LSOF as one of the most capable special operations forces in the region, 107 it still has significant equipment and training needs. The next round of assistance should augment support for intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance and target package development and other gaps in LSOF capabilities. LSOF funding should be protected through a dedicated funding stream insulated from the political considerations affecting broader U.S. support for the LAF, including concerns about Hezbollah or budget cuts. U.S. assistance should also seek to fill gaps or shortfalls in support for units such as Moukafaha,

which execute a significant portion of overall LAF counterterrorism operations. Finally, the United States should continue to support LSOF teams training other units in the LAF in support of U.N. Security Council Resolution 1701.

Leverage U.S. assistance for better counterterrorism coordination

Senior leaders across the Lebanese military and security services acknowledge that interagency coordination remains a major weakness in their approach to counterterrorism. The United States has made great strides since 9/11 in cultivating greater information sharing and coordination across counterterrorism agencies. The United States should leverage its domestic experience and its security assistance to Lebanon to promote better interagency coordination and facilitate joint counterterrorism operations. This effort could include support for joint training and exercises to build relationships across various units, particularly between LSOF and the Internal Security Forces. This effort should be closely coordinated with the United Kingdom through its assistance to ISF counterterrorism units. U.S. support for interagency coordination could also be used to increase transparency and awareness of incidents of possible coordination with nonstate actors and create opportunities to prevent such incidents.

Bolster assistance designed to strengthen state institutions and counter the influence of nonstate actors

Despite internal weaknesses and Iranian influence, Lebanese institutions remain at least partly independent and play a valuable role in protecting U.S. interests in the Middle East. The United States should expand support for legitimate institutions and encourage space for political parties, civil society organizations, and others. Low-profile support and assistance can equip independent and moderate voices with the tools to push back against extremist ideologies. In addition, Hezbollah has diverted resources from Shiite populations in the south of the country to support its war effort in Syria. The Trump administration should quietly help the Lebanese government fill the gap in basic services in these communities as part of a long-term effort to drive a wedge between Hezbollah and its traditional support base. 108

Fund a feasibility study for civilian counterterrorism court

The British government is currently mapping Lebanon's counterterrorism legislation and military tribunal process. The study's aim is to identify weaknesses and potential areas for improvement in the system. The United States should support this effort and fund a feasibility study to assess the best path toward a civilian counterterrorism court and more transparent detention processes. The study should examine the tools and skills necessary to improve the counterterrorism judicial process in Lebanon, such as training judges on the use of forensic evidence in cases. The study can incorporate lessons from other countries in the region with relatively stronger counterterrorism court systems and rule of law, such as Jordan.

Call on Saudi Arabia to restore its \$4 billion security assistance package for Lebanon

The Trump administration should call on Saudi Arabia to reinstate the \$4 billion in aid for the Lebanese army and security services that it abruptly canceled in February 2016. The aid package consisted of \$3 billion to buy weapons for the LAF and \$1 billion in assistance to the security services. Saudi Arabia froze the assistance when Lebanon failed to condemn the attack on the Saudi embassy in Tehran earlier that year. 109 There have been reports of talks between Saudi Arabia and Lebanon to restore the assistance, 110 but no final agreement appears to have been reached. President Donald Trump has put extensive pressure on our European allies to share the NATO security burden. He should leverage his recent round of positive meetings with the Saudi leadership do the same in Lebanon.

Conclusion

Lebanon remains a key partner in the fight against Sunni terrorist groups in the Middle East. Over the past decade, the United States has played a critical role in building Lebanon's capabilities to respond to these domestic and external threats. The United States should continue its financial and technical support for Lebanon to ensure the success of the Lebanese Armed Forces' operations against the Islamic State and other Sunni militants and to strengthen national institutions as a counterweight to Hezbollah domination and bulwark against further sectarian conflict. Hezbollah's involvement in these operations and Lebanon's security agencies remains a valid concern for the United States. However, the best way to counter its influence is to bolster Lebanese institutions and expand security cooperation to respond to shared threats.

About the authors

Hardin Lang is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress, where he focuses on U.S. national security and multilateral affairs, Middle East policy, and stabilization operations. He comes to the Center with 18 years of experience in peacekeeping, peacebuilding, and stabilization, including a 12-year career with the United Nations. Most recently, Lang was a senior fellow in the international security program at the Center for Strategic and International Studies. During his tenure at the United Nations, he served as head of office for former President Bill Clinton in his role as U.N. special envoy for Haiti, helped launch the U.N. stabilization in Mali, and managed peace operations in Afghanistan and Haiti. Other foreign deployments include a tour as a senior adviser to the U.N. special representative to Iraq and two years in the Balkans, where he helped draft Kosovo's first interim constitution.

Lang has written for Foreign Policy, Newsweek, U.S. News & World Report, and The Wall Street Journal, and he has appeared on the BBC, MSNBC, NPR, and Fox News. Lang holds a master's degree in public policy from Princeton University's Woodrow Wilson School of Public and International Affairs and a master's degree in international history from the London School of Economics.

Alia Awadallah is a research associate at the Center for American Progress, where she focuses on counterterrorism, U.S. national security policy, and Middle East policy. Prior to joining the Center, Awadallah worked on the human rights team at Vital Voices Global Partnership, where her work focused on gender-based violence and human rights in the Middle East and North Africa. From 2012 to 2013, Awadallah served as a field organizer for the Obama campaign and a program assistant at the Carnegie Institution of Washington. Awadallah holds a Bachelor of Arts in political science with a concentration in Middle East studies from Kent State University.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank CAP Senior Fellows Brian Katulis, Yoram Schweitzer, Dan Benaim, and Max Bergmann; CAP Policy Analyst Peter Juul, CAP intern Yashar Parsie; and Zack Bazzi, project manager at Spirit of America, for their edits to this report.

Endnotes

- 1 Financial Times, "Border battles set to test US-backed Lebanese military," August 21, 2017, available at https:// www.ft.com/content/ae7a5a24-8323-11e7-a4ce-15b2513cb3ff.
- 2 Rebecca Hopkins, "Lebanon and the Uprising in Syria: Issue for Congress" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2012), available at https://fas.org/sgp/ crs/mideast/R42339.pdf.
- 3 Carla E. Humud, "Lebanon" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2017), available at https://fas.org/ sgp/crs/mideast/R44759.pdf.
- 4 BBC News, "Syria-Lebanon border battle against IS paused as body parts found," August 27, 2017, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middleeast-41065305.
- 5 Rod Nordland, "Lebanon Frees Hundreds of ISIS Fighters in Exchange for Soldiers' Bodies," The New York Times, August 28, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2017/08/28/world/middleeast/lebanon-isis-syria.
- 6 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2016: Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North Africa (2017), available at https://www.state.gov/j/ct/ rls/crt/2016/272232.htm.
- 7 Hassan Krayem, "The Lebanese Civil War and the Taif Agreement," American University of Beirut, available at http://ddc.aub.edu.lb/projects/pspa/conflict-resolution. html (last accessed August 2017).
- 8 Jethro Mullen, "Number of Syrian refugees in Lebanon passes 1 million, U.N. says," CNN, April 3, 2014, available at http://edition.cnn.com/2014/04/03/world/meast/ lebanon-syrian-refugees/index.html.
- 9 CBS News, "Twin suicide blasts kill dozens in Beirut suburb," November 12, 2015, available at https://www. cbsnews.com/news/isis-deadly-suicide-bombingssuburb-beirut-lebanon/.
- 10 Jonathan Masters and Zachary Laub, "Hezbollah Backgrounder," Council on Foreign Relations, available at https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/hezbollah (last accessed August 2017).
- 11 Adam Goldman and Ellen Nakashima, "CIA and Mossad killed senior Hezbollah figure in car bombing," The Washington Post, January 30, 2015, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/ cia-and-mossad-killed-senior-hezbollah-figure-in-carbombing/2015/01/30/ebb88682-968a-11e4-8005-1924ede3e54a_story.html?utm_term=.a5144d3bf3c5.
- 12 David Schenker, "Reassessing U.S. Military Assistance to Lebanon," The Washington Institute, August 26, 2010, available at http://www.washingtoninstitute. org/policy-analysis/view/reassessing-u.s.-militaryassistance-to-lebanon.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Samantha Monk and others, "Factors of Instability in Lebanon: Warnings and Indicators" (Washington: American University School of International Service, 2016), available at http://www.american.edu/sis/practica/upload/DIA-Final-Report-AU-Version.pdf.
- 15 Humud, "Lebanon."

16 Ibid.

- 17 Security Assistance Monitor, "International Military Education and Training, Middle East and North Africa, 2017," available at http://securityassistance.org/data/ country/military/International%20Military%20Education%20and%20Training/2017/2017/all/Middle%20 East%20and%20North%20Africa// (last accessed August 2017).
- 18 U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Operations: Appendix 3, Fiscal Year 2017 (2016), available at https://www.state.gov/documents/ organization/252734.pdf.
- 19 GlobalSecurity.org, "Special Operations Command (Forward) - Lebanon (SOC [FWD], LEB)," available at http:// www.globalsecurity.org/military/agency/dod/soc-fwdleb.htm (last accessed July 2017); Obama White House, "FACT SHEET: U.S. Security Assistance to Lebanon," Press release, September 24, 2013, available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2013/09/24/ $fact-sheet-us-security-\overset{\cdot}{assistance}-lebanon.$
- 20 Reuters, "Lebanese military gets U.S., British aid for defending border with Syria," March 31, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-militaryaid-idUSKCN0WX1HY.
- 21 Gareth Jennings, "Lebanese Super Tucano pilots begin training," Jane's 360, March 27, 2016, available at http:// www.janes.com/article/69076/lebanese-super-tucanopilots-begin-training; Awad Mustafa, "Saudi Arabia Cancels \$3B Aid to Lebanon; French Weapons Deal Held," Defense News, February 19, 2016, available at https:// www.defensenews.com/breaking-news/2016/02/19/ saudi-arabia-cancels-3b-aid-to-lebanon-french-weapons-deal-held/.
- 22 Humud, "Lebanon,"
- 23 U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Foreign Operations: Appendix 3, Fiscal Year 2017.
- 24 Ibid.
- 25 Al-Monitor, "Lebanon: Foreign Assistance Program Overview, FY 2017" available at http://www.al-monitor. com/pulse/files/live/sites/almonitor/files/documents/2016/FY2017_DOS_Aid_Lebanon.pdf (last accessed August 2017).
- 26 International journalist, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 27 David Schenker, "A New President for Lebanon," The Washington Institute, October 31, 2016, available at http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/ view/a-new-president-for-lebanon1.
- 28 Humud, "Lebanon."
- 29 Isabel Kershner and Ben Hubbard, "Hezbollah is using U.S.-made vehicles in Syria, Israel says," The New York Times, December 21, 2016, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2016/12/21/world/middleeast/hezbollahus-made-apc-syria-lebanon.html.
- 30 U.S. official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017; U.S. Special Operations Forces officials, interview with authors, Tampa, Florida, June 26, 2017.

- 31 Defense Institute of Security and Assistance Management, Online Green Book: The Management of Security Assistance (2007), Chapter 18, available at http://www. disam.dsca.mil/pubs/DR/greenbook.htm.
- 32 Former Bush administration Pentagon official, interview with authors, Washington, D.C., July 5, 2017; current U.S. security official, interview with authors, Beirut, May
- 33 U.S. Embassy Beirut, "U.S. Central Command Commander General Joseph L. Votel Statement at Dahr Al Jabl Overlook (Arsal, Lebanon)," U.S. Embassy in Lebanon, June 7, 2017, available at https://lb.usembassy.gov/u-scentral-command-commander-general-joseph-l-votelstatement-dahr-al-jabl-overlook-arsal-lebanon/.
- 34 U.S. Special Operations Forces officers, interview with authors, Tampa, Florida, June 26, 2017.
- 35 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2016: Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Jonathan Masters and Zachary Laub, "Hezbollah Backarounder.'
- 38 General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017; Internal Security Forces officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017; General Directorate of State Security officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Monk and others, "Factors of Instability in Lebanon: Warnings and Indicators."
- 41 General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017; Internal Security Forces officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 42 Nicholas Blanford, "In Syria refugee crisis, Palestinian legacy weighs on Lebanon," The Christian Science Monitor, October 28, 2014, available at https://www. csmonitor.com/World/Middle-East/2014/1028/In-Syriarefugee-crisis-Palestinian-legacy-weighs-on-Lebanon.
- 44 U.S. Department of State, Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North Africa: Country Reports on Terrorism 2015 (2016), available at https://www.state.gov/ documents/organization/258249.pdf.
- 45 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2016: Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North
- 46 The Soufan Group, "Foreign Fighters: An Updated Assessment of the Flow of Foreign Fighters into Syria and Iraq" (2015), available at http://soufangroup.com/ wp-content/uploads/2015/12/TSG_ForeignFightersUpdate3.pdf.
- 47 Reuters, "Death toll climbs in clashes at Palestinian camp at Lebanon," April 9, 2017, available at http:// www.reuters.com/article/us-lebanon-security-idUSK-BN17B0JD; The Daily Star, "1 killed, 7 wounded in Burj al-Barajneh clashes," March 10, 2017, available at http:// www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Lebanon-News/2017/ Mar-10/396940-armed-clashes-in-beirut-suburb-ofburj-al-barajneh-casualties-reported.ashx.
- 48 Hassan Rabih, "The Beirut Bombings and the Islamic State's Threat to Lebanon" (West Point, NY: Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, 2015), available at https://ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-beirut-bombings-andthe-islamic-states-threat-to-lebanon.

- 49 U.S. Department of State, Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North Africa Overview: Country Reports on Terrorism 2013 (2014), available at https://www.state. gov/i/ct/rls/crt/2013/; U.S. Department of State, Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North Africa: Country Reports on Terrorism 2014 (2015), available at https:// www.state.gov/documents/organization/239631.pdf.
- 50 Nicholas Blanford, "Lebanese army takes over Hizbullah positions on Syria border," Jane's 360, June 1, 2017, available at http://www.janes.com/article/70899/ lebanese-army-takes-over-hizbullah-positions-on-syria-
- 51 Aram Nerguizian, "The Lebanese Armed Forces: Challenges and Opportunities in Post-Syria Lebanon" (Washington: Center for International and Strategic Studies, 2009), available at http://carnegieendowment. org/files/090210_lafsecurity3.pdf.
- 52 GlobalSecurity.org, "Special Operations Command (Forward) - Lebanon (SOC [FWD], LEB)."
- 53 Internal Security Forces officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 54 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism
- 55 Internal Security Forces officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 56 Aram Nerguizian, "Between Sectarianism and Military Development: The Paradox of the Lebanese Armed Forces." In Bassel F. Salloukh and others, The Politics of Sectarianism in Postwar Lebanon (London: Pluto Press. 2015), pp. 108-135.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Former senior ISF official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 59 Casey L. Addis, "U.S. Security Assistance to Lebanon: Details of U.S. Assistance to the ISF" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2011), available at https:// fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/R40485.pdf.
- 60 British official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18,
- 61 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2015.
- 62 General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 63 General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 64 General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 65 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2016: Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North
- 66 Nerguizian, "Between Sectarianism and Military Development: The Paradox of the Lebanese Armed Forces."
- 67 General Directorate of State Security officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 68 International Alert, "Perceptions and Prescriptions: How the Lebanese People View Their Security" (2015), available at http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/ resources/Lebanon_SSRSynthesis_EN_2015.pdf.
- 69 U.S. official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.

- 70 U.S. Special Operations Forces officials, interview with authors, Tampa, Florida, June 26, 2017.
- 71 Former U.S. Army officer, interview with the authors, Washington D.C., July 31, 2017.
- 72 Former U.S. Army officer, interview with the authors, Washington D.C., July 31, 2017.
- 73 Senior U.S. officials, interview with authors, Tampa, Florida, June 26, 2017.
- 74 U.S. official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18.
- 75 U.S. official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 76 U.N. Security Council, "Security Council Calls for End to Hostilities Between Hizbollah, Israel, Unanimously Adopting Resolution 1701 (2006)," Press release, August 11, 2006, available at https://www.un.org/press/ en/2006/sc8808.doc.htm.
- 77 Nicholas Blanford, "Hezbollah's Defiant Signal to Israel, Lebanon, and the UN," The Christian Science Monitor, April 25, 2017, available at https://www.csmonitor.com/ World/Middle-East/2017/0425/Hezbollah-s-defiantsignal-to-Israel-Lebanon-and-the-UN.
- 78 GlobalSecurity.org, "Special Operations Command (Forward) - Lebanon (SOC [FWD], LEB)."
- 79 International Alert, "Perceptions and Prescriptions: How the Lebanese People View Their Security."
- 81 Nerguizian, "Between Sectarianism and Military Development: The Paradox of the Lebanese Armed Forces."
- 82 Alan McCrum, "Lebanon's Sensible Pilot Projects," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 30, 2015, available at http://carnegieendowment.org/ sada/?fa=60898
- 83 Ibid.; Kevin Mark Dunn and others, "Can you use community policing for counter terrorism? Evidence from NSW, Australia," Police Practice and Research 17 (3) (2015): 196-211, available at http://www.tandfonline. com/doi/abs/10.1080/15614263.2015.1015126?journa ICode=appr20: Steven Weine, "How Local Law Enforcement Uses Community Policing to Combat Terrorism," Lawfare, February 19, 2017, available at https://www. lawfareblog.com/how-local-law-enforcement-usescommunity-policing-combat-terrorism; Ali Sevinc and Ahmet Guler, "Fighting Terrorism through Community Policing," Middle East Review of Public Administration 2 (2016): 1-20, available at https://merpa.scholasticahq. com/article/582-fighting-terrorism-through-communitv-policina.
- 84 International journalist, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 85 Nour Samaha, "US, UK join Lebanon's strange military bedfellows," Al-Monitor, August 27, 2017, available at http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/08/ lebanon-army-offensive-isis-weapons-hezbollah-syria. html; Ghazi Balkiz and Sarah El Sirgany, "Lebanon, Hezbollah suspend ISIS fight for soldiers' release." CNN, August 27, 2017, available at http://www.cnn. com/2017/08/27/middleeast/lebanon-isis-soldiers/ index.html.

- 86 Aram Nerguizian, "Addressing the Civil-Military Relations Crisis in Lebanon," The Lebanese Center for Policy Studies, March 2017, available at http://www. lcps-lebanon.org/featuredArticle.php?id=107.
- 87 Ben Hubbard, "Saudis Cut Off Funding for Military Aid to Lebanon." The New York Times. February 19, 2016. available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/20/ world/middleeast/saudis-cut-off-funding-for-militaryaid-to-lebanon.html.
- 88 Will Martin, "The 23 countries with the highest levels of debt to GDP," Business Insider, June 30, 2017, available at http://www.businessinsider.com/countries-with-theworlds-highest-level-of-debt-2017-6.
- 89 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism
- 90 General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 91 General Directorate of State Security officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 92 U.S. Department of State, Country Reports on Terrorism 2016: Chapter 2. Country Reports: Middle East and North
- 93 Saliba, "The Security Sector in Lebanon: Jurisdiction and Organization."
- 94 International security official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 95 Internal Security Forces officials, interview with authors. Beirut, May 17, 2017: General Security Directorate officials, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017.
- 96 Human Rights Watch, "Lebanon: Civilians Tried in Military Courts," January 26, 2017, available at https:// www.hrw.org/news/2017/01/26/lebanon-civilianstried-military-courts.
- 97 Human rights organization staff, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 98 Reuters, "Lebanese army says four detainees died from illness," July 4, 2017, available at http://www.reuters. com/article/us-lebanon-refugees-idUSKBN19P291.
- 99 Reuters, "Rights group demands inquiry into deaths of Syrians detained in Lebanon," Middle East Eye, July 5, 2017, available at http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/ rights-group-demands-inquiry-syrian-custody-deathslebanon-2094043562.
- 100 Foreign Assistance Act of 1961, Public Law 195, 87th Cong., 1st sess. (September 4, 1961), available at https://legcounsel.house.gov/Comps/Foreign%20Assistance%20Act%20Of%201961.pdf.
- 101 Human Rights Watch, "Lebanon: Civilians Tried in Military Courts"; former senior ISF official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017; human rights organization staff, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.
- 102 British official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18,
- 103 Human rights organization staff, interview with authors, Beirut, May 17, 2017.

- 104 U.S. Department of State, Congressional Budget Justification: Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs, Fiscal Year 2018 (2017), available at https:// www.state.gov/documents/organization/271013.pdf; Julian Pecquet, "Trump budget slashes Middle East aid," Al-Monitor, May 23, 2017, available at http://www.almonitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/05/trump-budgetslash-aid-middle-east-military-economic.html.
- 105 Monk and others, "Factors of Instability in Lebanon: Warnings and Indicators."
- 106 U.S. diplomatic official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 10, 2017; U.S. official, interview with authors, Beirut, May 18, 2017; U.S. Special Operations Forces officials, interview with authors, Tampa, Florida, June 26, 2017.

- 107 U.S. Special Operations Forces officials, interview with authors, Tampa, Florida, June 26, 2017.
- 108 Hardin Lang and Vikram J. Singh, "Trump's One-Note Draft Budget Puts Lebanon at Risk," *The National Inter*est, June 14, 2017, available at http://nationalinterest. org/feature/trumps-one-note-draft-budget-putslebanon-risk-21157.
- 109 Hubbard, "Saudis Cut Off Funding for Military Aid to Lebanon."
- 110 The New Arab, "Saudi 'unblocks military aid' to Lebanon," January 10, 2017, available at https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/1/10/saudi-unblocksmilitary-aid-to-lebanon.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

Center for American Progress